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Testimony of D. Michael Dale
Joint Committee on Ways and Means
Subcommittee on Transportation and Economic Development
May 16, 2013

HB 2977 — Licensing of Labor Brokers in Construction

| am the Executive Director of the Northwest Workers' Justice Project. | have been a
lawyer in Oregon since 1977, and have spent most of that time representing migrant and
seasonal agricultural workers. The Northwest Workers' Justice Project provides legal
representation to low wage contingent workers throughout the economy in sectors such as
construction, building maintenance, landscaping, hotel and restaurant industry, food
processing, agriculture and reforestation. This bill is sponsored by the Coalition to Stop Wage
Theft, of which NWIJP is a member. The Coalition includes 35 civic, labor, religious and business
organizations.!

HB 2977 is supported by the Coalition to Stop Wage Theft to bring an end to the
epidemic of nonpayment and underpayment of the wages of Oregon workers. All workers
should be paid for the hard work they perform, but unfortunately, some dishonest employers
are failing to pay wages they owe. This is bad for honest employers who are trying to do the
right thing, but must compete with those who are cutting cost by cheating workers. It is bad for
the families of the workers affected, and depresses wage standards for all workers. And it is
bad for taxpayers who must make up for the taxes that don’t get paid when wages are not paid
in full. These problems are acute in the construction industry.

A significant number of clients who come to us with unpaid wage claims were recruited
by labor intermediaries who supplied them to a construction site. Often these labor
intermediaries are undercapitalized, do not have professional business practices, and are
exploitive of workers. Recruitment is often characterized by misrepresentation and fraud as to
promised wages and conditions. Typically, the workers are labeled as “independent

! Adelante Mujeres, AFL/CIO of Oregon, American Friends Service Committee, CAUSA, Beyond Toxics, Catholic
Office of Life, Justice and Peace, Archdiocese of Portland, Centro Latino Americano of Eugene, Common Cause
Oregon, Community Alliance of Lane County, Economic Fairness Oregon, Ecumenical Ministries of Oregon,
Family Forward Oregon, Human Dignity Advocates of Crook County, Jewish Federation of Greater Portland,
Mainstreet Alliance, Northwest Workers’ Justice Project, Oregon Action, Oregon School Employees Association,
Oregon Center for Christian Voices, Oregon Center for Public Policy, Oregon Strong Voice - Southern OR
Chapter, Oregon Thrives, PCUN, Portland Jobs with Justice, Project REconomy, Rural Organizing Project, Oregon
New Sanctuary Movement, SEIU Local 49, SEIU Local 503, Tax Fairness Oregon, Teamsters Local 26, United
Food and Commercial Workers Local 555, VOZ Workers Rights Education Project, We Are Oregon and Working
Families.





contractors” or as employees of the labor broker. When the workers come to us with a claim,
however, the labor broker often has either disappeared or has no resources. The contractor or
sub-contractor who used the broker is frequently not even known to the workers, and in any
event, denies responsibility for payment. These practices have become much more common in
recent years and are severely undermining the wages and working conditions of workers in this
sector.

Many of the abusive practices that have grown up in the construction industry over the
last few years are very similar to what has traditionally occurred in agriculture and
reforestation. Over the last forty-five years, Oregon has developed a model law regulating farm
and forestry contractors. Although currently all construction contractors are supposed to be
licensed under the Construction Contractors Board, and some degree of wage protection is
provided under that law if the person is actually licensed, regulation of recruiting practices is
minimal. Subcontractors who only provide workers are exempt from registration with the CCB.

HB 2977 would make pure labor contractors in construction (that is, individuals whose
primary function is just recruiting workers, as opposed to carrying out the traditional functions
of a construction contractor) subject to the provisions of the farm/forest labor contracting
licensing provisions of ORS 658.405, et seq. It is not the intent of this bill to regulate “regular”
construction contractors, even those who operate on a small scale. This would be left with the
CCB. Rather the intent is to apply the existing labor contracting regulatory system used in
agriculture and reforestation to construction labor brokers, i.e., persons engaged primarily in
recruiting and supplying workers to construction sites.

This would be accomplished by including construction in the scope of covered work
under ORS 658.405, et seq., but providing an exemption for construction contractors who
directly contract with the owner of the construction site, who secure building permits, or who
supply building materials or machinery other than manual or hand power tools.

If passed, the effect of this bill would be to require labor brokers in construction to be
licensed by BOLI, post a bond to secure payment of wages, provide written disclosure of wages
and working conditions, and comply with contracts entered into in the capacity of a labor
contractor. Responsible construction contractors seeking workers through a labor broker
would thereby have a means of knowing that they are dealing with a lawful, quality operation.
They would be required to check whether the labor broker is licensed, and if they did so, would
have no other additional duties under this bill. However, entities that intentionally use an
unlicensed labor broker would be jointly liable to the workers for labor violations, creating a
strong market incentive only to use licensed contractors. Over time, this will dry up
opportunities for unscrupulous labor brokers to exploit workers in construction since
unlicensed labor intermediaries will not be given work by construction contractors.

The fiscal impact of this bill is indeterminate, no doubt reflecting the fact that the bill
regulates what is now an underground economy. However, by using the existing regulatory
scheme, costs to implement the bill will be minimal since established staff, rules and practices





can be utilized. Our understanding is that BOLI does not project needing to request additional
staff to implement this measure. In addition, the bill would permit BOLI to charge a registration
fee that would support its incremental costs in administering this registration system. To the
extent that the bill is successful in securing more effective, regular payment of wages, tax
collection by the state will be enhanced.

Adoption of this bill would protect construction workers from exploitation and honest
construction contractors from unfair competition. We recommend its approval with a do pass
recommendation.






PCUN Testimony supporting HB 2977. This bill will reduce wage theft and provide
means to collect wages owed, to the WAYS AND MEANS SUBCOMMITTEE ON
TRANSPORTATION AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

May 15, 2013
Submitted by Ramon Ramirez, President.

PCUN, Oregon’s Farmworker Union strongly supports passage of HB 2977. This bill
will reduce wage theft and provide means to collect wages owed.

Farmworkers are more than ever being recruited by labor contractors to work in the
construction, painting and building cleaning industries.

We have seen an increase of violations of labor laws, minimum wage and wage fraud.
Wage theft is the underpayment or non-payment of the wages workers have earned for
their labor. It occurs when workers do not receive minimum wage or the agreed rate or
overtime, when they are paid under the table or in cash, when they are not paid tips, and
too often not paid at all.

When we try to identify the employer, it became very difficult to pinpoint who was the
contractor or sub-contractor. That’s why it important to require people who recruit and
employ workers be licensed and bonded.

An increasing problem area is the mislabeling of employees as independent contractors.
Independent contractors have no guarantees of minimum wage and overtime. They do not
receive workers’ compensation or unemployment compensation. They are not covered
by anti discrimination laws.

Wage theft occurs in most industries and affects all people. But it affects the low-wage
workers whose wages are stolen the most. These workers are left without money to pay

for food, shelter, and provide for their children.

Wage theft also harms all workers, honest employers, our communities, and the local
economy as well as revenues for the State of Oregon.

We strongly encourage the passage of HB 2977






Interfaith Movement for Immigrant Justice
Love has no borders

May 13, 2013

Representative Jenson, Co-Chair

Senator Johnson, Co-Chair

Ways and Means Subcommittee on Transportation and Economic Development
Oregon Legislative Assembly

Re: Support for HB 2977
Dear Co-Chairs Jenson and Johnson and Members of the Committee:

[ am writing to you as a board member and treasurer of the Interfaith Movement for
Immigrant Justice (IMr]) in support of HB 2977, a bill that will reduce the incidence of wage
theft in our community.

IMIr] is an interfaith coalition of over 30 different religious leaders, congregations and
volunteers who are called by our faith to respond actively and publicly to issues of fairness
and human rights of our immigrant brothers and sisters residing in the Oregon. We believe
and affirm that everyone, regardless of national origin, has basic common rights, including but
not limited to: 1) livelihood; 2) family unity; and 3) physical and emotional safety. We are
proud members of the Coalition to Stop Wage Theft.

Construction Labor Contractors should accountable to the same standards as other Oregon
construction contractors. Under current law, they are not required to be licensed with BOLI or
the Construction Contractors Board. It has become common in some parts of the industry for
licensed contractors to use these unregulated middlemen to supply workers to construction
sites. Some labor brokers misclassify workers as independent contractors, steal wages, pay
with cash under the table, and then disappear or run out of money before they can be held
accountable. In the process, they also cheat the state of revenue and severely undermine
industry wages and working conditions. Low-wage workers who are exploited by labor
brokers are left without the means to provide food and shelter for their families.

Although not all brokers are causing this problem, wage theft is particularly pervasive in the
construction industry as evidenced by the Oregon Center for Public Policy’s analysis of wage
claims made to the Oregon Bureau of Labor and Industry. Although the construction industry
comprises four percent of the Oregon economy, it is responsible for eighteen percent of wage
claims filed with BOLI.1

! “Oregon’s Wage Theft Problem Persists,” Oregon Center for Public Policy (January 14, 2013),
http://www.ocpp.org/2013/01/14/fs201301 14-oregons-wage-theft-problem-persists/; “Evidence of Wage Theft
Widespread,” Oregon Center for Public Policy (May 21, 2012), http://www.ocpp.org/2012/05/21/£s20120521-evidence-
widespread-wage-theft/

2710 NE 14" AVE.| PORTLAND, OR 97212 | WWW.OREGONSANCTUARY.ORG | 503.550.3510
pORTLANDSANCTUARY@GMAIL.COM





Interfaith Movement for Immigrant Justice
Love has no borders

HB 2977 would tackle the problem by requiring construction labor brokers to get a license and post
a bond. This is the same requirement that others in the construction industry must abide by for a
good reason. In addition to protecting workers, all construction contractors would have assurance
that they are dealing with a responsible business, while those companies that knowingly hire
unlicensed labor brokers would clearly be liable for unpaid wages. Workers who are not paid could
recover their wages through the bond.

This approach to deterring wage theft by labor brokers is not new. Several decades ago, the
agriculture and forestry industry was plagued by a similar labor broker structure. The
legislature acted by requiring labor brokers in this industry to be licensed and to post a bond.
The law has decreased violations in agriculture, and it makes sense to extend the same,
proven regulatory system to labor brokers in the construction industry.

The bill would have minimal costs to the state since it would use an existing enforcement
mechanism that would not require setting up a new structure. Any additional marginal costs
may be recouped through a fee provided for licensing.

HB 2977 is smart policy that updates our laws to meet the realities of today’s underground
economy in the construction industry. We urge you to support this legislation to help
Oregon’s construction workers get paid, level the playing field for honest contractors, and
build an economy that works for all of us.

We urge you to support HB 2977.
All workers should be paid for their labor.

Sincerely,

(signed) Robert Brown
Treasurer, Interfaith Movement for Immigrant Justice

2710 NE 14" AVE.| PORTLAND, OR 97212 | WWW.OREGONSANCTUARY.ORG | 503.550.3510
pORTLANDSANCTUARY@GMAIL.COM






Consumer Advocacy = Economic Security

ECONOMIC FAIRNESS OREGON

5/14/2013
To: Ways and Means Subcommittee on Transportation and Economic Development
Re: Support for HB 2977

Dear Co-Chairs Jenson and Johnson and members of the committee,

We are writing to ask that you support HB 2977, which will protect construction workers from
exploitation and level the playing field for honest construction contractors. Economic Fairness
Oregon is a consumer advocacy organization that works on a variety of issues concerning the
economic security and wellbeing of all Oregonians. We have joined with over 30 other
organizations in the Oregon Coalition to Stop Wage Theft, and hope to see this much-needed
legislation pass.

The current laws here in Oregon do not protect working and law-abiding Oregonians from
underpayment or nonpayment of wages earned. Both workers and employers suffer from this
prevalent practice, not to mention the added burden on taxpayers and local communities. The
construction industry in particular is the site where many workers are taken advantage of.
Construction Labor Contractors are not required to be licensed with BOLI or the Construction
Contractors Board. Thus, many licensed contractors use these unregulated middle-men to supply
labor. The resulting problem is that some labor brokers misclassify workers as independent
contractors, pay with cash under the table, disappear before rightful wages are provided, or
otherwise cheat hardworking Oregonians out of their earnings. This practice deprives the state
of revenue, and undermines the fair and just practices of many other contractors.

HB 2977 will solve this problem by requiring construction labor brokers to get a license and post
a bond. This would allow responsible contractors to get labor from a reputable source, and allow
the state to identify and pursue unlicensed brokers when they are liable. Workers who have
wages stolen from them could recover their earnings through the bond. These labor brokers
should be covered under the already existing structure for state oversight.

HB 2977 is a smart and much needed update to our laws that reflects the reality of the
underground economy in the construction industry. Workers and employers deserve to know
that they are participating in a fair system, and this bill goes a long way to ensuring that security.
We urge you to vote yes on HB 2977.

Respecttully,
Angela Martin
Executive Director
813 SW Alder St. Suite 800C Portland, OR 97232

www.economicfairnessoregon.org
503-236-6088







OREGON
WIA\WORKING FAMILIES PARTY

VOTE YOUR VALUES

May 14, 2013

Representative Jenson, Co-Chair

Senator Johnson, Co-Chair

Ways and Means Subcommittee on Transportation and Economic Development
Oregon Legislative Assembly

Re: Support for HB 2977
Dear Co-Chairs Jenson and Johnson and Members of the Committee:

The Oregon Working Families Party is guided by the principle that working people deserve
fairness in the work place and dignity in their communities. We have a track record of fighting
for issues that matter to the everyday lives of working people. It is for this reason that [ am
writing today to express our support for a bill before you that, if enacted, will make significant
positive impacts in the lives of many working Oregonians.

HB 2977 will expand protections to workers in the construction industry similar to those
already in place in the agricultural and forest products sectors. The bill will require
construction labor contractors be licensed by the Bureau of Labor and Industries and help
prevent the practice known as “wage theft” when workers in the construction industry are not
paid and have no options for recourse when the labor contractor who hired them can not be
found. We believe this is a common sense measure consistent with current statute, and we
believe it should be adopted to protect workers in the construction industry as well.

The increased use of “middle man” labor brokers in the construction industry has hurt
workers, and it also has hurt contractors that try to operate above board, but have to compete
with low-road competitors. Several decades ago, the agriculture and forestry industry was
plagued by a similar labor broker structure. The legislature acted by requiring labor brokers in
this industry to be licensed and to post a bond. The law has decreased violations in agriculture,
and it makes sense to extend the same, proven regulatory system to labor brokers in the
construction industry.

In short, this approach to deterring wage theft by labor brokers is not new, and it would
therefore have minimal costs to the state. It would use an existing enforcement mechanism
that would not require setting up a new structure. Any additional marginal costs may be
recouped through a fee provided for licensing.

We encourage your support of HB 2977. If you have any questions do not hesitate to reach out.
Sincerely yours,

Steve Hughes
State Director, Oregon Working Families Party

Oregon Working Families Party | 333 SE 2nd Ave. Portland, OR 97214
http://oregonwfp.org | info@oregonwfp.org | (503) 841-7161
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Alliance of Oregon

a big vision for small business

May 15, 2013

To: Ways and Means Subcommittee on Transportation and Economic Development

From: Main Street Alliance of Oregon

Re: Support for HB 2977

Co-chairs Jenson and Johnson,

Main Street Alliance of Oregon urges you to support and vote favorably on House Bill 2977.

The members of Main Street Alliance of Oregon are small businesses ranging from realtors to retailers and
financial consultants to family farms. We are a network of small businesses statewide, with 1200 businesses on

our current roster.

As small business owners, we oppose wage theft. It creates an uneven playing field for employers who pay
living wages and provide benefits. We must compete against those who do not.

The increasing practice of mislabeling of employees as independent contractors also threatens employers who
follow the rules. Misclassification bars employees of the right to minimum wage and overtime, unemployment
and workers’ compensation. State taxes are not withheld. Again, employers who do not misclassify their
employees are undercut by those who do.

Main Street Alliance of Oregon also opposes wage theft because it harms our communities. Wage theft denies
income and commerce to our communities. It lowers consumption and spending that directly affects business.
And it also corrodes the well-being of the cities and town where we reside.

Wage theft means a race to the bottom for workers, businesses, and our communities.

Thank you for your consideration of HB 2977. We urge you do approve this bill and forward it with a do pass
recommendation.

Yours respectfully,
oo s
A il S follbrocts

Jim Houser, co-chair Mark Kellenbeck, co-chair
Hawthorne Auto Clinic, Portland BrainJoy LLC, Medford

Main Street Alliance of Oregon, 126 NE Alberta St. Suite 202, Portland, OR 97211





Main Street Alliance of Oregon Statewide Leadership Circle

Mark Kellenbeck — Co-Chair, Brain Joy, LLC — Medford
Jim Houser — Co-Chair, Hawthorne Auto Clinic — Portland
Jose Gonzalez, Tu Casa Real Estate — Salem

Steven McGrath, Sustainable Solutions Unlimited —
Portland

Rhonda Ealy, Strictly Organic Coffee — Bend

Mike Sumner, Case Automotive — Woodburn

Deborah Field, Paper Jam Press — Portland

Lee Mercer, Bed & Biscuits, LLC — Silverton

Michael Barthmus, Doppio Coffee + Lounge — Hood River
Monte Beckman, Saddlemaker — Pendleton

Julie Fitzgerald Bodfish, Fitzgerald Flowers — La Grande
Roy John Bolduc, Roy John Designer Goldsmith — Salem
Corey Burden, Cedar House Media — Beaverton

Barb Campbell, Wabi Sabi — Bend

George Comalli, Giants Gym — Portland

Anthony Corig, Direct Music Source — La Grande

David V. Cramer, Andrews & Cramer, LLC — Lincoln City
Jim Curtis, On The Wall Inc. — Medford

Jossi Davidson, Attorney at Law — Silverton

Christopher DeVito, DeVito Insurance Agency, LLC —
Silverton

Bill Dickey, Morel Ink — Portland

Tiana Fearl, Covet Salon — Beaverton

Rennie Ferris, Ferris Landscaping — Newport

Doug Fick, Broadway Floral — Portland

John Fleming, Local Insurance, La Grande

Jason Freilinger, Freilinger Electronics, Inc — Silverton
Merrie Gaye, Grape Street Gardens — Medford

Jim Gilbert, Northwoods Nursery — Molalla

Scott Gould, Elemental Arts — Portland

Wendy Grace, Arrowhead Chocolates — Joseph

Rex Hagans, hazelnut farmer — rural Clackamas County
Carol Hanks, Great Pacific Wine & Coffee Co — Pendleton

Steve Hanrahan, Mirador Community Store — Portland
Jed Hansen, Well Read Books — Waldport

Robert Harris, Harris Law Firm, PC — Hillsboro

Paul V. Hendershott, Guitar Teacher — Grants Pass
Walter Hunt, New Odyssey — Eugene

Tina Jacobsen, Jacobsen’s Books & More — Hillsboro
Greg King, Glory Days Antiques of Medford — Medford
JoAnne Kohler, Tigress Books — Monmouth

Nancie Koerber, REconomy — Central Point

G. Victor Madge and Dana Smith, G.Victor Madge
Architect, Inc — Silverton

Tamara B. Maher, Attorney at Law — Portland

Kim Malek, Salt & Straw — Portland

Catherine Matthias, Stewart Jones Designs — Joseph

R.J. McHatton, Inventive Productions — Bend

Gloria McMurtry, Talking Drums/Reflections Book Store —
Portland

Bob Meyer, Ocean Beaches Glass Blowing & Gallery — Seal
Rock

Jenny Mowe, Sweet Wife Baking — Baker City

Michael Nagle, Upper Cut Barber Shop — The Dalles
Mindy Patterson, Mindy’s Needlepoint Factory — Eugene
John Ramer, Backscratcherz Computerz — Tillamook
John Riegel, Jack of All Beads — McMinnville

Brian Setzler, CPA, TriLibrium — Portland

Bill and Paige Shumway, Pegasus Frame Studio & Gallery
— Corvallis

Denise Sprengelmeyer, Modern — Eugene

Will Telbany, NY Bagel & Bistro — Monmouth

Yeshi Thompson, Road to Tibet — Portland

Peter Tofalvi, Abacus Energy Solutions, LLC — Tigard

Paul Tostberg, Tostberg Interprises, Inc. — Corvallis

Evelyn Tunstall, Moondancer — Tillamook

Main Street Alliance of Oregon Statewide Leadership Circle members are business owners who support the general policy goals and mission
of Main Street Alliance but may not necessarily endorse a particular MSAO policy or bill endorsement.

Main Street Alliance of Oregon, 126 NE Alberta St. Suite 202, Portland, OR 97211
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EMPLOVMENT PROFESSIGNALS
May 14, 2013

The Honorable Betsy Johnson
Oregon State Capitol, S-209
900 Court Street NE

Salem, Oregon 97301

Dear Senator Johnson;

I own and operate a staffing agency in North Portland that serves a large area within your district. I've
followed closely, with great concern, HB 2977 as it has worked its way into your committee. Suffice it to
say that I completely disagree with the policy implications of this legislation, but I will confine my
remarks to you just to the financial implications that have brought the bill before you and your colleagues
in the Sub-Committee on Transportation and Economic Development.

Briefly, I do not believe this bill should receive any State funding for the following reasons:

e Asyou know, the State budget is stretched thin enough already and HB 2977 has no reasonable
plan for actually accomplishing anything of public need, especially when so many social service
needs and our schools are still lacking funding.

e The Legislative Fiscal office has stated it is not possible to determine the fiscal implications of
HB 2977 due to lack of precise evidence as to how this policy would operate and who would be
affected. In other words, funding this proposal would be a “shot in the dark” with no known
potential return on the funds. That is not sound fiscal management. '

e HB 2977 provides no clear plan for addressing the alleged problem provided to the substantive
policy committee and therefore it has no solid plan for what is to be accomplished and measures
by which the Legislature can determine if public money has been effectively and appropriately
used. This also is poor fiscal management.

The State has many budget priorities that could serve greater well founded needs than the speculative
proposed goals of HB 2977. As a taxpayer and effected stakeholder in the passage of this legislation, I am
requesting that HB 2977 not be funded for the stated reasons and unless some clear demonstration that the
legislation can accomplish a determinable result for the good of all Oregon taxpayers.

Thank you very much for your consideration and I would appreciate your strong consideration of my
suggestion on this matter.

Respectfully,

P

ryfin’ Bakeér

C: Members of the Sub-Committee on Transportation and Economic Development





